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The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 5th December 2018 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
C Elworthy
B Flynn
[bookmark: _Hlk500505118][bookmark: _Hlk500529042]A Greason 
[bookmark: _Hlk531978552]J Dean-Kimili 

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
R Simmons
S Wright  
H Williams
Cllr A Bowles
Cllr C Prescott
117/18 Dispensations
Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, S Wright, H Williams, R Simmons, C Elworthy, B Flynn and the Chairman A Keel have been granted dispensations to deal with matters relating to the setting of the precept.
118/18 Public Participation 
One member of the public was in attendance, Mr C Oswald-Jones, who brought the Council’s attention to planning application 18/506189/SUB  Submission of Details to Part Discharge Condition 37 (Highways) Subject to 15/504264/OUT Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA and provided plans to be viewed.  He advised that the Faversham Society Planning Committee looked at all types of planning applications and that all were welcome to attend.  Mr C Oswald-Jones had undertaken research and was of the view that Plumford should be Lane not Road as stated on the Ordnance Survey.  He hoped that OPC would pursue a correction of the name.

Cllr B Flynn arrived at 19.48pm
119/18 Signing of Minutes
All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 7th November 2018.
120/18 Matters arising
Highway Matters.: 
The Chairman had been in contact with Gary Gibbs about a number of issues.  The collapse of the bank on Porters Lane 100m from the junction with the Eastling Road is still a concern as is the flooding of the gullies at the bottom of Bay Hill. Gary Gibbs had reported that there had been a problem within KHS with the administration of requests for gulley clearances, but he has now actioned the clearance of the gullies at the bottom of Bay Hill. Gary Gibbs had advised that a Quiet Lane/No HGV sign could be requested through the KCC portal.
Action: Chairman to follow up. 

Proposed Brogdale Road Closure:-The situation is very confusing and there have been much conflicting information.  Cllr A Bowles has been supportive in helping OPC get a response from KHS.  There had been a lack of consultation by KHS with local people and stakeholders from the start of the process.  The Chairman had invited Natasha Gothard of BDW Homes to meet to share concerns and come to some resolutions.  He is awaiting a response.

Lighting: - The Chairman had not been able to meet with Cllr H Williams to discuss the Service report from the maintenance company.  There is a possibility that the lighting grant from SBC could be used to pay for the repairs highlighted in the report.  It would be decided in January whether expenditure would be made this year or next.  
Action: Clerk to contact SBC to find out whether the lighting grant can be used for the repair work of a capital nature that needs to be done.
The council will look at whether to continue with the existing maintenance contract. 

Playground equipment: - Tony Hoile and the Chairman have the repairs previously mentioned in hand.

GDPR- the Council are taking an incremental approach to GDPR.  The Council had been sounding out other parish councils and found that there are many different approaches to specific email addresses for councillors. The Council discussed the merit of having separate, specific parish council email accounts for councillors and the different options available.  These included: setting up a dedicated domain for the council at a minimal yearly cost; using Hugofox or an email provider such as Gmail; and going through KCC to get a kent.gov.uk email address for all councillors.  The last option may involve a lot of paperwork.
Action: Cllr B Flynn to contact Hugofox and find out whether it would be possible to have specific councillor email addresses through them.

The 25th Anniversary of the M2 Motorway crash commemoration on Abbotts Hill was held on 10th November 2018.  The Council noted that a number of local people had attended.   Unfortunately, there had been no reply from the American Embassy.  The parish council had contacted the emergency services to invite them to attend and two members of the police forces and four from the fire service who were at the scene of the crash had attended. Rev Penny Fenton had officiated and had done an excellent job.  A wreath had been laid by the parish council on behalf of the local community in memory of those who were involved in the crash.  The parish council would keep in mind the 30th Anniversary of the crash. 
121/18 Parish Councillor Vacancies
There remains one parish councillor vacancy. The Chairman is keen to find a suitable candidate
122/18 Planning 
18/505805/FULL Replacement of 16no. windows and removal of 2no. high level windows to create new openings for 2no. proposed sash windows. 18no. windows in total.  Judds Folly Hotel London Road Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 0RH.  The parish council considered the application and has no objections.  The council believes the proposals will improve the appearance of the building.

18/505990/FULL Erection of a single storey rear extension to form dining room.  21 Bayfield Painters Forstal Faversham Kent ME13 0EF. The parish council considered the application and has no objections but some concern was felt that the flat roof of the extension was not a good design feature.

17/506603/REM Approval of reserved matters relating to scale, layout, appearance and landscaping for the erection of 310 dwellings, pursuant to conditions 1, 4, 10 and 24 of outline planning permission 15/504264/OUT. Approval of details pursuant to conditions 21, 31 and 34(i) of outline planning permission 15/504264/OUT. Approval sought for residential part of outline scheme only.  Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA. 
Action: Clerk to ask the case officer whether OPC could submit a response after OPC’s January meeting so that OPC could meet with Karen Dunn of BDW Homes before providing a response.

18/505796/SUB  Submission of Details to Discharge Condition 17 (Mitigation Strategy - Protected Species) Condition 19 (Construction and Environmental Method Statement) Condition 22 (Green Infrastructure and Biodiversity Management Plan) Condition 25 (Contamination) Condition 31 (Tree survey, Impact Assessment, Protection Plan and Arboricultural Method Statement) and Condition 32 (Strategic Landscape Scheme) Subject to 15/504264/OUT Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA This application could include elements that would raise concerns among local residents.  The council noted that the deadline for comments for this application is 31st December.
Action: Clerk to ask the case officer for an extension so that OPC could put together a response at its January meeting.

18/506189/SUB Submission of Details to Part Discharge Condition 37 (Highways) Subject to 15/504264/OUT Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA. The council noted this application which had just appeared on the SBC planning portal. The Council is likely to consider this at its next meeting.

Willow Farm –  several comments have been made to the Parish Council  about the size of the new buildings being constructed.
Action: The Chairman to contact Graham Thomas about checking the size of the building.

Gladman meeting at Sheldwich on 21st November 2018 regarding the proposed “garden village” development along the A251 south of the motorway.  Cllr R Simmons had attended.  There had been a good attendance and residents are proposing to set up a group to resist the proposal. 
Action: The Chairman to invite a representative of Gladman to OPC’s January meeting. 

Cllr Geoff Wade from FTC had contacted OPC to proposal that there be a more joined-up approach between FTC and local parish councils to planning and future housing developments in the area, using Faversham Future Forum as a channel through which councils can come together to exchange views and take action to address issues/concerns of parish councils and FTC that may arise especially from future housing developments.  OPC cautiously welcome this proposal realising there are many different approaches and priorities in regards to new developments, and not all councils will be of the same opinion.
Action: The Chairman to contact Cllr G Wade to discuss the proposal further.
123/18 Finance
Payments for Approval:
Chq  No  1401	For use of the Church hall 					£20.00
Chq  No  1402	To K Lockwood Clerk’s pay Oct-Dec				£391.26

Allotment Account:
Chq  No  0313	To Mr A Hoile							£140.00
Chq  No  0314	To Mr A Hoile							£80.00

Current Account Receipts-none.
The Clerk circulated a draft budget document for 2019-2020.  The document also showed the known variances in the current year which have been highlighted previously.
The Clerk asked if there were any budget requests.  A projector, TV, laptop were requested.

Repairs to playground equipment – the final figure is still unknown.
A figure for a contested election in 2019 had been suggested in the draft budget.  This could be topped up by reserves if necessary.
The PFCA may approach OPC with a request for a contribution towards building the new village hall.  The parish council could in such a situation apply for a PWLB loan.  Although no formal approach has been made OPC previously supported the VAC (the predecessor of the PFCA) in the attempt to purchase the Methodist chapel by applying for permission to take out a PWLB loan, albeit with different circumstances.

Allotments:-The Chairman reported that there had been a turnover in allotment holders but equally a number of people had applied to take on an allotment.
124/18 Risk Assessment
The Risk Assessment is being amended and be will be looked at again at the next meeting.
125/18 Standing Orders
This item was deferred to the January meeting.
126/18 Financial Regulations
The Council noted that only minor changes were needed.  The item was deferred to the January meeting. 
127/18 Correspondence
The Clerk had circulated a list of email correspondence.
From KALC-NALC Legal briefing – the public sector bodies websites and mobile applications no2 accessibility regulations 2018. Noted.
From KALC-NALC Chief Executive bulletin. Noted.
From KALC-NALC Newsletter. Noted.
From KALC-Glover Review- a call for evidence on the future of National parks and ANOBs. Noted.
From KALC-KCC Consultation on Libraries, Registration and Archives Strategy. Noted.  Cllr J Dean-Kimili 
to comment on behalf of OPC.
From SBC-Corporate Plan 2019-2022 a request for comments on proposals. Noted.
From KALC-LGA/NALC Guide – Principal and local councils working in partnership. Noted.
From KALC-Kent Fire and Rescue Service Safety and wellbeing plan update 2018 and Council Tax consultation.
From C Oswald-Jones-emails on the Plumford Road/Lane -correct name/signage and an email on planning information.
A local resident had reported that cars parked on the Brogdale Road up to the bridge for the Christmas event at Brogdale caused an obstruction and that the police were called.  
Action: The Chairman to contact G W Finn and Brogdale Traders to see how traffic management could be improved. 
128/18 Members’ reports
Cllr R Simmons reported (via email) that the Friends of Ospringe Church did a Christmas tree for the church festival, lots of trees and local people were involved.
Lorenden Trust - concern was raised about the water lying on the bend at the bottom of Bay Hill, an email was sent to Highways highlighting concern of the dangers and giving details of the five drainage channels there that need to be cleared.
Cllr J Dean-Kimili reported the build up of traffic on Water Lane to exit onto the A2.
The sign on Box Lane had been knocked over. The redundant sign post on Bay Hill was also noted.
129/18 Any other business
The Council are concerned about the significant amount of heavy construction traffic and other vehicles using Porters Lane and Plumford Lane ignoring the signage.  There was a discussion as to whether installing bollards in Porters Lane would ease the problem of the numbers of large vehicles using the lane but permission would not be obtained because of the difficulty of large vehicles having to turn in the narrow lane.  The high volume of construction traffic is also causing a large amount of mud to be left on the road at the A2 junction.  
Action: The Chairman to find out what measures are possible to discourage large vehicles from using Porters Lane and Plumford Lane at the requested meeting with KHS.
Cllr R Simmons (via email) raised concern about the triangles at the bottom of Scooks Hill and the Stalisfield Road as the water and erosion will eventually do away with them completely and asked if anyone knew if the Old House, opposite Parsonage Farm is listed as there seems to be a lot of earthworks going on there and people have noted that trees have been taken down.  Cllr R Simmons also asked whether the signage (or lack of) had been reported at the Stalisfield Road junction.

The meeting ended at 10.00 pm.  Next meeting: 9th January 2019 
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